#### Eiji Murashima

## II.

## Japanese–Thai Materials and Scholarship Concerning the Second World War

#### Eiji Murashima

#### I. Japanese Materials and Existing Scholarship

1. Diplomatic Archives of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs: Documents (records) of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan from the early years of the Meiji era have been compiled into the same collection according to a prearranged classification method and number and preserved based on the classification numbers. Most of them are drafts and final texts of official mails and telegrams and the relevant materials; however, the policymaking processes which produced many of these documents remain unclear.

The important documents containing confidential matters from the mid-1930s through the end of the war were systematically destroyed immediately after the war. The materials destroyed included those concerning political and military relations between Japan and Thailand from the mid-1930s until 1945. Subsequently, the remaining documents were confiscated by the American occupation forces and taken to the US, where many of them were microfilmed.

After the war, a number of official documents held privately by individuals (due to a lack of control over information on the part of Japanese government agencies) were donated to the government, returned to their original files and preserved in the Diplomatic Archives. However, such documents are few in number, and most of the files have only classification numbers and titles, but no contents.

Extant copies of official wartime telegrams between the Ministry of Foreign Affairs and embassies and consulates overseas are extremely scarce. E. Bruce Reynolds, in his book *Thailand and Japan's Southern Advance 1940–1945* (Reynolds 1994), often cites the "Magic" documents (SRDJ) held by the National Archives (NA) in Washington, DC, which are wartime diplomatic telegrams that were decoded and translated into English (though often incompletely and/or incorrectly) and supplement the lack of extant telegrams in Japan. His book is used as a fundamental reference book for this period. Reynolds wrote a second book (Reynolds 2005) with the Free Thai Movement as its subject, using the historical records of the American National Archives and the British archives in London.

Studies on the Free Thai Movement by Japanese include Ichikawa Kenjiro's 『日本占領下タイの抗日 運動: 自由タイの指導者たち』[The anti-Japanese movement in Thailand under Japanese Occupation: Leaders of the Free Thai Movement] (Ichikawa 1987). However, the book is principally based on published English works and is far from a professional study. Access to historical records preserved at the Academia Historica and Kuomintang Party History Institute in Taiwan should produce new studies of the Free Thai Movement. A young Thai historian, Wasana Wongsurawat, has used some Taiwanese records in her dissertation (Wasana 2007).

The index of diplomatic records of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs has been published in a two-volume catalog (Gaimusho Gaikyo Shiryokan 1992-3). In addition, the Diplomatic Archives preserve private postwar documents such as manuscripts belonging to Yamamoto Kumaichi (A700, 9-69), an Ambassador in Thailand during the war.

#### 2. Military Archives of the National Institute for Defense Studies

The generally careless approach to managing documents followed by civilian government agencies was prevalent in the military as well, and it seems that before the war a considerable number of military documents from the Meiji Era onward had already been removed from government offices and lost. Examples include reports to the General Staff Office by Fukushima Yasumasa (first Colonel and later General in the Imperial Japanese Army) on a number of overseas business trips between 1886–1897 (including a survey trip to Siam and Annam in early 1897) and by Uehara Yusaku (Major and later Field Marshal) surveying the military situation in Siam and Annam after the Franco- Siamese Paknam Incident in July–October 1893. Such reports were no longer available in the General Staff Office in 1930s, judging from the accounts in the biographies of these two men: Ota 1941 and Araki 1937.

The Japanese Army deliberately destroyed documents preserved from the Meiji Era between the surrender and the arrival of American occupation forces. While the destruction of essential diplomatic documents at the Ministry of Foreign Affairs was limited to those from the 1930s, the military determined to get rid of all documents dating back to the Meiji period. Some documents were concealed in violation of the destruction order, however, including the written records of liaison conferences between the Government and Imperial General Headquarters, published as the "Sugiyama Memos" (Sanbo Honbu 1967) and a confidential war diary from Army Headquarters (Gunjishi Gakkai 2008). These documents contain quite a few materials related to Thailand and French Indochina. The present author has published an article (Murashima 2006) comparing Thai materials with this diary.

Many of the materials preserved at the Military Archives of the National Institute for Defense Studies (NIDS), Ministry of Defense are private and official documents collected after the war in the 102-volume series 『戦史叢書』 [Collected documents on the history of the war] (Boeicho Senshishitsu 1966–1980). Careful reading of private documents (such as operational records of the General Staff officers) reveals events related to Thailand (particularly those before and after the outbreak of war) that were deliberately omitted from this compilation, as well as accounts that were included but are frankly inaccurate; this leaves room for further study.

#### 3. Published and Unpublished Materials

#### Publications (in Japanese)

There are several important memoirs and collections of unofficial wartime documents. Nakamura 1958 is the memoir of Nakamura Aketo, the Bangkok-based Commander of the 39th Army and 18th Area Army. The author and Dr Nakharin Mektrairat have translated this book into Thai (Nakamura 2012). The published version was based on Nakamura's unpublished account 「駐泰四年回想録」 [A memoir of four years in Thailand] (held in the Library of National Institute for Defense Studies, South-West/Thai–French Indochina/5–7). Nanpokai 1969 is a collection of accounts from Bank of Japan workers dispatched to Thailand during the war, while Miyazaki 1985 is written by a wartime employee of the Bangkok branch of the Mitsui firm and Iwasaki 1992 tells the story of a graduate of Okawa Shumei's private school who was sent to Thailand. Other published accounts include Fukino 1983 (by a former war correspondent), Katayama 1986 (stories by a group organizing pilgrimages to battle sites in Thailand), and Moto Nampogun dai 16 Rokugun Byoin Senyukai (1991) by the association of former staff of the Southern Command 16th Army Hospital.

Mention should also be made of two historical novels which are fictionalized accounts and not suitable as genuine historical sources: Iwaki 1963 and Byodo and Byodo 1979.

#### Unpublished documents (Owned by the author)

- Horii Ryuji 堀井龍司, a former military police officer stationed in Thailand 「憲兵隊勤務の回想, 第二 部, タイ国駐屯憲兵隊勤務の想い出」[Military police memoirs, Part 2; Memories of Military police stationed in Thailand]
- Hara Toshio 原寿雄, former staff officer with the 18th Area Army「備忘録,青年将校時代」[Memo-randum: My years as a young officer]
- Nitta Yoshimi 新田義実, wartime President of the Japanese Chamber of Commerce and Industry in Thailand「新田義実日記」[Diary of Nitta Yoshimi]
- Sakasegawa Sumio 逆瀬川澄夫, dispatched to Thailand after graduating from Okawa's private school Okawajuku,「私の一生 前期(戦前篇)」[My life: The early part (pre-war period)] (3 volumes). This biography is introduced in Tamaiko 2012.

### II. Thai Materials and Existing Works

#### National Archives of Thailand (NAT)

1. NAT Bo.Ko. Sung Sut (Supreme Command Documents)

During the Pacific War, communications between the Thai and Japanese militaries were handled through a Liaison Office that was placed under the Thai military's General Headquarters. The enormous quantities of extant documents encompass a wide variety of information, including local bilateral military agreements and minutes of meetings between the two sides (covering many topics including military affairs, economy, culture and crime). These documents were organized and made available to the public around 1990, through the arrangement of the late Professor Yoshikawa Toshiharu, who discussed the matter with a Japanese foundation and subsidized the costs of organizing the materials by the NAT.

Professor Yoshikawa worked hard to make Supreme Command Documents publicly available and also produced a book, 『泰緬鉄道:機密文書が明かすアジア太平洋戦争』[The Burma-Thailand Railway from the secret documents of the Asia-Pacific War] (Yoshikawa 1994). However, on the whole his study is quite general in scope, and a number of inaccurate interpretations of the Supreme Command sources have been pointed out in Murashima 1996 (footnote 69) after comparisons with the original texts. Moreover, Yoshikawa's use of these documents is limited to the topic of the Burma-Thailand Railway. Using the Supreme Command archive, the present author wrote an article on the Chinese community in Thailand during the war (Murashima 2002), an expanded version of which appeared in Thai (Murashima 1998).

Kakizaki Ichiro has written several articles on wartime rail transportation using the aforementioned documents, notably Kakizaki 2014 and Kakizaki 2015. Kakizaki is supported by KAKENHI (Grantsin-Aid for Scientific Research, JSPS) for a five-year period (2016–2020) for "Studying the Truth about the Thai-Japanese Alliance during World War Two" (Scientific Basic Research (c), Project Number 16K01993).

Phanni Bualek used the Supreme Command Documents in her study of "Japanese Imperialism and the Evolution of Thai Capitalism between the Two World Wars" (Phanni 1997), examining one aspect of Japanese economic activity in Thailand during the war. There is still much room for further scholarship in this field. More details can be uncovered by doing research using records of registration of Japanese companies published in the Thai official gazette and lists of passports issued by the Ministry of Foreign Affairs in Tokyo, along with further exploration of the Supreme Command Documents.

The Supreme Command Documents include various bilateral military agreements drafted locally in Thailand. These are valuable because only a limited number of such records were preserved in Japan. In the Thai Navy Archives, there are many documents relevant to Japanese and Thai military affairs, separate from those found in the NAT. Using both sets of resources will allow more nuanced interpretations of the complexities of wartime military cooperation. The author has already collected a number of these materials, but has not yet published them.

#### 2. Documents of the Prime Minister's Office (So. Ro., and So. Ro. [2]) and other Thai Ministries

Studies using these files include the author's two articles regarding the relations between Thailand and French Indochina during and after the war: Murashima 2005 and Murashima 2015, as well as a third piece (Murashima 2009) examining contacts between Thai Communists and the Khmer Rouge leader Nuon Chea. This article, which also includes interviews with Communist Party of Thailand leaders, was translated into Thai (Murashima 2011).

Studies using NAT documents concerning wartime Japanese cultural policies include the doctoral

Eiji Murashima

thesis by Kano Hiroshi (Kano 2004). Kano was supported by KAKENHI for a three-year study of "Aspects of Propaganda Activities in Thailand and the Thai Response; Japanese Involvement with South-East Asia during the Wartime and Its Changes" (Project Number 15K02876). Kishimoto Masaya's study (Kishimoto 1995) is also valuable, but it uses only Japanese sources.

# 3. World War Two Documents Moved from the Library of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Thailand to the National Archives

The Thai diplomatic documents from World War Two were transferred from the Library of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs to the National Archives about a decade ago. When those documents were stored at the MFA Library, they were collectively labelled as "World War Two documents." The author spent a great deal of time at the Library in 1992–1994 to examine these documents closely and wrote two pieces related to economic and financial affairs: Murashima 1992 and Murashima 2000. Damri Ruangsutham, an important member of the CPT Politburo, has written on CPT sabotage of Japanese military factories in Bangkok and also of the destruction of Japanese assets in Thailand immediately after the war (Damri 2001).

NAT has completed the index of World War Two documents and it is expected to be available to the public soon. As far as the author has been able to determine, no material concerning negotiation of the Thai–Japanese Alliance Pact from December 1941 to January 1942 exists among the Thai official documents in either NAT or the MFA Library. These documents seem to have been destroyed or concealed by the persons involved, or else are extant but handled on a non-disclosure basis by the MFA Department of Treaties and Legal Affairs. The same department still manages all diplomatic documents concerning border demarcation since the 19th century, which are generally not available to the public; this is true for border-related documents that have been transferred to NAT as well.

In Thailand, minutes of Cabinet meetings are kept in the General Bureau of the Cabinet Office; these are available to Thai researchers but not to foreigners. The minutes of Cabinet meetings from December 1941 to January 1942 (including negotiation of the Thai-Japanese Alliance Pact) were printed by a private publisher in the past, but it seems that the original documents have been lost. The Library of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs preserves documents concerning the Thailand-Indochina War of 1940–41.

#### Bibliography

Araki Sadao (1937). 荒木貞夫編『元帥上原勇作伝 (上・下)』[Biography of Field Marshal Yusaku Uehara]. 元帥上原勇作伝記刊行会. Boeicho Senshishitsu (1966–1980). 防衛庁防衛研修所戦史室『戦史叢書』[Collected documents on the history of the war], 全 102

- 巻. 朝雲新聞社. Byodo Tsucho and Byodo Sachie (1979). 平等通照,平等幸枝『我が家の日泰通信:愛は死を越えて』[Our correspondence between Japan and Thailand: Love surpasses death]. 印度学研究所.
- Damri Ruangsutham (2001). *Khabuankan raengngan Thai nai kantotan kongthap Yipun nai Songkhram Lok khrang thi song* [The Thai labour movement and resistance to the Japanese military during the Second World War]. Bangkok: Sukhaphap Chai.
- Fukino Noriaki (1983). 吹野憲昭『忘れ得ぬチェンマイ, 従軍記録』[Unforgettable Chiang Mai: The account of a war correspondent]. 広陽出版社.
- Gaimusho Gaikyo Shiryokan (1992-3). 外務省外交史料館『外交史料館所蔵外務省記録総目録:戦前期. 第1巻(明治・大正篇)』 [Catalog of records of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs owned by the Diplomatic Archives of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs: Prewar period, volume 1 (Meiji and Taisho Reigns]『外交史料館所蔵外務省記録総目録:戦前期. 第2巻(昭和戦前篇)』 [Catalog of records of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs owned by the Diplomatic Archives of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs: Pre-war period, volume 2 (Showa Pre-war Reign)].
- Gunjishi Gakkai (2008). 軍事史学会『機密戦争日誌:大本営陸軍部戦争指導班』[Confidential war diary by the War Guidance Section of the Army in Imperial General Headquarters]. 錦正社.
- Ichikawa Kenjiro (1987). 市川健二郎『日本占領下タイの抗日運動: 自由タイの指導者たち』 [The anti-Japanese movement in Thailand under Japanese occupation: Leaders of the Free Thai Movement]. 勁草書房.
- Iwaki Seiji (1963). 岩城政治『悔いなき同盟』[Alliance without Regret]. 雪華社.
- Iwasaki Yoji (1992). 岩崎陽二 『マーマイ (又来いよ),私の歩いた道』 [*Ma mai* (come back again), the path I followed]. 大分,非売品.
- Kakizaki Ichiro (2014). 柿崎一郎「第 2 次世界大戦中の日本軍によるタイの一般旅客列車の利用:日本軍への請求書の分析」[Use of civilian passenger trains by the Japanese Army in Thailand during World War Two: Analysis of the bills for military transport],『年報タイ学会』[Journal of Thai studies], 14: 25–46.
- Kakizaki Ichiro (2015). 柿崎一郎「第 2 次世界大戦下の鉄道をめぐる日タイ間の攻防: タイはいかに列車運行を奪還・維持したか」 [Scramble for Thai railways between Thailand and Japan during World War Two: How did Thailand regain and maintain control over its train operations?], 『東南アジア研究』[Southeast Asia Research], 52, 2: 137–71.
- Kano Hiroshi (2004). 加納寬「タイにおける文化政策の展開 」 [The development of cultural policies in Thailand], Nagoya University Ph.D dissertation.
- Katayama Hiroshi (1986). 片山博『秘められた日タイ戦:戦跡巡拝記』[The unknown Japanese–Thai war: Records of pilgrimage to a battle site]. タイ国戦跡巡拝団.
- Kishimoto Masaya (1995). 岸本昌也「日タイ『宗教』外交の展開一昭和一八年仏舎利奉遷をめぐって一」[The development of Japanese-Thai "religious diplomacy": Showa Era-Moving Buddha's ashes in 1942], in『年報・近代日本研究・17(政府と民間— 対外政策の創出)』[Annual report: The study of modern Japan 17 (Creation of foreign policy, governmental and non-governmental)] (山川出版), pp. 283–322.
- Miyazaki Yuichi (1985). 宮崎雄一『カサリーナの樹に風騒ぐ』[The sound of the wind beneath the casuarina trees]. 同時代社.
- Moto Nanpogun dai 16 Rokugun Byoin Senyukai (1991). 元南方軍第 16 陸軍病院戦友会『メナムの夕映え』[The evening glow of the Menam]. 西宮, 非売品.
- Murashima Eiji (1992). 村嶋英治「日タイ同盟下の軍費交渉 1941~1944」 [Military expenditure negotiations under the Japan–Thai Alliance Pact of 1941–1944],『東南アジア 歴史と文化』[South-East Asia—History and Culture], 21: 30–64.
- Murashima Eiji (1996). 村嶋英治「日タイ同盟とタイ華僑」[The Thai-Japanese alliance and the Chinese of Thailand],『アジア太平 洋研究(成蹊大学)』[Asia Pacific Studies (Seikei University)], 13.
- Murashima Eiji (1998). "Samphanthamit Thai kap Yipun kap chao Chin nai Prathet Thai samai Songkhram Lok khrang thi song" [The Thai-Japanese alliance and the Chinese in Thailand during World War Two], in Charnvit Kasetsiri and Hayao Fukuieds., Yipun-Thai-Usakhane/Japanese Scholarship on Thailand and Southeast Asia (Bangkok: Social Sciences and Humanities Foundation), pp. 111–200.
- Murashima Eiji (2000). 村嶋英治「日タイ関係 1945–1952 年—在タイ日本人及び在タイ日本資産の戦後処理を中心に」[Japan-Thai relations 1945-1952: Repatriation of Japanese and disposal of Japanese property in Thailand], *Journal of Asia-Pacific Studies*, 1: 141–62.
- Murashima Eiji (2002). "The Thai–Japanese alliance and the Chinese of Thailand," in Paul H. Kratoska ed., Southeast Asian Minorities in the Wartime Japanese Empire, (London: RoutledgeCurzon), pp. 192–222.
- Murashima Eiji (2005). "Opposing French Colonialism: Thailand and the Independence Movements in Indochina in the Early

1940s," South East Asia Research, 13, 3: 333-83.

- Murashima Eiji (2006). "The Commemorative Character of Thai Historiography: The 1942–43 Thai Military Campaign in the Shan States Depicted as a Story of National Salvation and the Restoration of Thai Independence," *Modern Asian Studies*, 40, 4: 1053–96.
- Murashima Eiji (2009). "The Young Nuon Chea in Bangkok (1942–1950) and the Communist Party of Thailand: The Life in Bangkok of the Man Who Became 'Brother No. 2' in the Khmer Rouge," *Journal of Asia-Pacific Studies*, 12: 1–42.
- Murashima Eiji (2011). "Nuan Chia wainum kap Phak Kommiwnit haeng Prathet Thai 2485-2493: chiwit nai Krung Thep khong chai phu klai pen 'Brother No. 2' khong Khamen Daeng" [The young Nuon Chea in Bangkok (1942–1950) and the Communist Party of Thailand: The life in Bangkok of the man who became 'Brother No. 2' in the Khmer Rouge], tr. Prakan Klinfoog, *Fa Diewkan* [Same Sky], 9, 1.
- Murashima Eiji (2015). "Thailand and Indochina 1945-1950," Journal of Asia Pacific Studies, 25: 137-76.
- Nakamura Aketo (1958). 中村明人『ほとけの司令官, 駐タイ回想録』[Memoirs of a Buddhist army commander stationed in Thailand]. 日本週報社.
- Nakamura Aketo (2012). Phubunchakan chao Phut khwamsongcham khong Naiphon Nakamura kiewkapsamai Songkhram Maha-esia Bourapha [A Buddhist commander: The memoir of General Nakamura concerning the Great East Asian War], tr. Nakharin Mekhtrairat and Eiji Murashima, 3rd edn. Bangkok: Social Sciences and Humanities Foundation.

Nanpokai (1969). 南方会『南方の思出』[Memoirs of the South]. Privately published.

Ota Azan (1941). 太田阿山編『福島将軍遺績』[Outstanding achievements of General Fukushima]. 東亜協會.

- Phanni Bualek (1997). Chakkrawatniyom Yipun kap phatthanakan thunniyom Thai rawang Songkhram Lok khrang thi 1-2 (Pho. So. 2457–2484) [Japanese imperialism and the evolution of Thai capitalism between the two world wars 1914–1941]. Bangkok: Samnakngan Kongthun Sanapsanun Kanwichai.
- Reynolds, E. Bruce (1994). Thailand and Japan's Southern Advance 1940-1945. New York: St. Martin's.
- Reynolds, E. Bruce (2005). Thailand's Secret War: The Free Thai, OSS, and SOE during World War II. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

Sanbo Honbu (1967). 参謀本部編『杉山メモ,上,下』[Sugiyama Memos]. 原書房.

- Tamaiko Akihiro (2012). 玉居子精宏『大川周明アジア独立の夢: 志を継いだ青年たちの物語』[Okawa Shumei—dream of Asian independence: Stories of youth who achieved their aspirations]. 平凡社新書 651.
- Wasana Wongsurawat (2007). "The Overseas Chinese Dilemma: A Case-Study of Nationalism in China and Thailand in the Early 20th Century, 1911–1949," D.Phil. dissertation, Oriental Institute, University of Oxford.
- Yoshikawa Toshiharu (1994). 吉川利治『泰緬鉄道:機密文書が明かすアジア太平洋戦争』[The Burma-Thailand Railway from the secret documents of the Asia-Pacific War]. 同文舘出版.